
COMMISSION: ‘The Night-time Blitz Experience’  
 
We are looking for three artists to each create a new 
temporary artwork in response to currently unpublished 
research collected by Grangetown Local History Society 
(GLHS) over the last 10 years, including a collection of 
audio interviews, at one of four locations affected by 
the Blitz in Grangetown. The work, funded by the Heritage 
Lottery, will be site-specific and take place at night-
time. We particularly encourage local artists, artists 
with experience making site-specific work, working with 
light, sound, installation, film or performance, or those 
who are strongly drawn to the brief to apply. 
 
The work should be informed in some way by the research 
collated by the Grangetown Local History Society, first 
hand conversations with people affected by the Blitz in 
Grangetown and/or materials held at the Glamorgan 
Archives. A link to some of the existing GLHS research 
can be provided on request. Art Shell is the primary 
point of contact for this project and will provide 
ongoing support, GLHS will support research and the 
Glamorgan Archives will provide Archives training.  
 
The commissions are set to coincide with the 80th 
anniversary of the Blitz, January 2nd 2021 and the 
project aims to provide the opportunity for a wider range 
of local people to find out about the history in their 
locality though an engaging experience on the sites that 
the Blitz hit. The selected artists are expected to work 
mainly in their own studios/spaces, but there is the 
possibility of also being based at the Glamorgan Archives 
to conduct research, working at the Grangetown Pavilion 
or another site in Grangetown if required and following 
further discussions. 
 
The main roles of each artist are: 
*To engage in research with the Glamorgan Archives, 
Grangetown Local History Society and older people in the 
Grangetown community 
*To run two workshops in local schools in Grangetown 
*To be open to engaging with a group of 10 local young 
people who will be undertaking a 10-week mentored program 
to produce work for the fourth site 
*To develop work suitable for a night-time 
exhibition/performance on one of the four agreed sites in 
Grangetown 
*To engage with the project and to share information / 
outputs which can be used for publication / evaluation. 
 
Fee per artist £2500 + £1500 for materials 
 
Please send us a pdf, which includes: 
*An expression of interest (up to on A4 page) 
*C.V. 
*3-5 images of your previous work or links to video/audio  
 



Timetable 
*Application deadline May 5th 2020 
*We will let you know whether you have been successful by 
May 22nd 2020 
*Research and making of the work will take place June – 
December 2020 
*School engagement will take place Sept/Oct 2020 (subject 
to confirmation) 
*Dissemination of the work will take place the evening of 
2nd January 2021 
*An informal conversation for the purpose of evaluation 
between January and March 2021 (date to be agreed 
depending on mutual availability) 
 
We recommend reading the additional information on the 
pages below and if possible visiting the sites before 
submitting your application. 
 
Any questions please get in touch with us at 
artshellcontact@gmail.com 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



Additional information:  
THE PROPOSED GRANGETOWN SITES 
 

 
 
Hollyman’s bakery (now Clarence Hardware) at 64 
Corporation Road, corner of Stockland Street 
 
This is the site of Hollyman’s bakery, which had been a 
local business since early 20th century. Bill Hollyman the 
baker had a reinforced cellar which was used as a 
communal air raid shelter. It had room for 30 and we know 
anecdotally it was over-capacity on the evening of 2 
January 1941, so there is an estimated 32 casualties 
here, the single biggest loss of life in the Cardiff 
Blitz. The cellar took a direct hit and there were no 
survivors.  Only 12 people – five members of the Hollyman 
family and seven other local people were formally 
identified. There is a plaque on the wall to remember 
those who died. The stable, bakery kitchen and the 
Hollyman’s house next door in Stockland Street were left 
intact. Bill’s brother, who was living across the city, 
continued the business. 



 
There is little room on the pavement in front of the 
store but it is possible to stretch around the corner 
into Stockland Street and the lane. Clarence Hardware may 
be able to provide a power source if needed. 
 
6-10 Clydach Street 
Nine people were killed in three houses. The Jones family 
in No 10. David and Emma Jones were in their 80s and they 
had three middle-aged daughters, Annie, Blanche and 
Emily, who lived with them. Next door were the Lyons 
family. Tom and his wife Carrie had only recently bought 
the house after winning the Pools. They were sheltering 
under the stairs when the bomb dropped. Their 14-year-old 
son also died, along with a neighbour, Margaret Leworthy, 
from No 6. The Lyons’ daughter Audrey was rescued four 
hours later from the rubble. She married a month later. 
 
[No photo] 
Clydach Street, off Corporation Road, is a “dead end” 
street and part of the Greener Grangetown project, so 
there is room to stand and no through traffic. The re-
built houses are halfway down the street. The originals 
had been only built in the mid 1930s so there 
replacements are in the same style and indistinguishable. 
On the same side is the Clydach Street mosque and 
cultural centre which is a possible refreshment venue. It 
was the old YMCA which was in use during the Blitz as a 
drop-in centre. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
1 Ferry Road/Holmesdale Street 
 Seven people died here. A group of men - including two 
brothers Ivor and Will Dix – were reportedly trying to 
put out fires from incendiary bombs when they were 
killed. A widow Mary Noble, who left behind three young 
children, died in the house (photo above). 
 

 
 
Holmesdale Street is a dead-end street at its Ferry Road 
junction, so there would be some room here. The 
replacement housing looks different from the original. 
Diagonally opposite are more modern flats in Clive 
Street, which replace housing which was bombed (above 
photo). Nearby buildings include Grangetown Baptist 
Church and Hall. 
 
 
 



 
 
 
Jubilee Street, North Grangetown 

 
More than 50 houses were bombed in Jubilee Street, 
Allerton Street and Stafford Road – three parallel 
streets next to the railway line. At No 66 Jubilee Street 
were the Nichols family. They were sheltering under the 
stairs when the house was hit. Tom and Nellie Nichols, 
their daughter Muriel and four-year-old grandson Neil all 
died. Their granddaughter is alive and remembers her 
father coming home having found their bodies. Her aunt 
Gertie – who survived - had lost her parents, sister and 
young son. This was only six months after her husband 
Francis died at sea, when his merchant ship was 
torpedoed. Jubilee Street was rebuilt twice: In the 1950s 
with maisonettes and more recently with a new housing 
development, next to the traditional terraces which 
survived. 
 
Jubilee Street might require some temporary closure along 
one end of Wedmore Road – but with vehicle access still 
possible via Court Road. There is room here – and some 
landscaped area on the street - and a high wall around 
it, with the railway running around it. No 66 is now a 
new house but close to the end of street. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 


